[image: image1.png]



OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CHERYL L. BROWN




                            117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
            DIRECTOR





             
                    4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL 

   OFFICE (904) 630-1452





            JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

     FAX (904) 630-2906







                                     

  E-MAIL: CLBROWN@coj.net

Finance Committee Budget Hearing
Meeting Minutes 
August 12, 2010
Location:  City Council Chamber, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Daniel Davis (Chair), Warren Jones, Ronnie Fussell, Ray Holt, Kevin Hyde, Michael Corrigan (arr. 9:06), Denise Lee (arr. 9:21)
Guests: Council Members John Crescimbeni and Don Redman
Staff: Kirk Sherman, Kim Taylor and Janice Billy – Council Auditor’s Office; Peggy Sidman – Chief Legislative Counsel; Kent Olson – Budget Officer; Lisa Rinaman – Mayor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research
Meeting Convened:  8:36 a.m.
Chairman Davis stated that he is working on some ideas for budget efficiencies and knows that other committee members are as well.  He intends to be flexible about scheduling discussions on these ideas as time allows.  He noted the need to move through the budget hearing agendas expeditiously and not get “bogged down in the weeds”, but he is willing to discuss issues in-depth where that is warranted.
Public Comment Period
Nancy Morgan representing Friends of the Murray Hill Library advocated for reversal of the library hours reduction at the Murray Hill Library.  Her understanding from attending a Library Board meeting is that if the Council provides funding to the library system to restore the operating hours, it needs to be very specific in the appropriation language that that is the intended purpose of the funds.

Mary Lou Sutherlin representing Friends of the Murray Hill Library believes that library hours need to be restored, especially in low income neighborhoods where the library is often the glue that holds the community together and supports vital literacy efforts.
Helene Stewart Sutherlin representing Friends of the Murray Hill Library stated that cutting library hours at that branch is counterproductive to the money and effort the City is investing in the revitalization of the Murray Hill business district.

Greg Morgan Sutherlin representing Friends of the Murray Hill Library believes that taxes are not a burden; they are an investment that citizens make for a good community and quality of life.  Jacksonville should not be proud of its low taxes if it means that the community suffers a low quality of services.

John Almond of the Murray Hill Preservation Association stated that the City has done a lot to revitalize the Murray Hill Town Center and cutting library hours at the Murray Hill branch will reduce foot traffic in the area and hurt the revitalization effort.

NOTE: page references from this point forward refer to the Council Auditor’s handout entitled Meeting #1, August 12, 2010.
Council Auditor’s Introduction
Kirk Sherman quickly reviewed the budget timeline and associated budget ordinances.  This year there are three millage levy ordinances instead of the usual one because of the need to “true up” the millage rates of the Beaches cities and Baldwin with the rate differentials spelled out in the Interlocal Agreements.  As a result of the veto of the millage levy ordinance last year and the publication by the Property Appraiser of the “rolled back” millage rate pursuant to state law, the Beaches and Baldwin were levied a somewhat lower millage than that provided for in the Interlocal Agreements.  This year the three levies are set out in separate ordinances because they will require different majority vote levels to approve.
The committee noted the need to be very clear in explaining to citizens the difficult concept of how individual tax bills can be increasing when property assessments have fallen and the millage rate is “revenue neutral”.  The effect of the Save Our Homes amendment can be hard to explain, particularly in the unusual circumstances in which the City finds itself with falling property values.

The employee cap is being reduced by 127 positions from 8,063 to 7,955 in the proposed budget.  The vacancy pool is being reduced from 32 to 27 positions.  Salary lines throughout the budget are generally budgeted at 97% of full funding for the year. The health insurance line item is budgeted for a 10% increase over the current year.

General Fund/General Services District
Motion: on p. 19, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendation #1 to increase non-departmental revenue by $100,000 for Jacksonville Landing rent – approved.
Motion: on p. 25, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendations #1 – 5 – approved.
· #1: Consider discussions with Atlantic Beach and Neptune Beach regarding potential over-budgeting of $677,400 in landfill tipping fees.

· #2: Reduce funding to Northeast Florida Regional Council by $3,024.

· #3: Increase Gator Bowl game funding by $250,000 to reflect loss of TDC funding from prior year.

· #4: Increase Georgia/Florida game funding by $269,379 for temporary seat installation to reflect loss of TDC funding from prior year.

· #5: Increase Georgia/Florida game funding by $400,000 to reflect new lease agreement/extension now pending before City Council.
The committee discussed funding for the Gator Bowl and Georgia/Florida games and why the Tourist Development Council was not allocating the funds it allocated in the current year in support of these games.  Council Member Corrigan, also a TDC member, explained that last year’s allocations were additional contributions by the TDC above and beyond its usual support of the games made in recognition of the City’s difficult budget situation and made from accumulated TDC reserves with the understanding that it would be a one-time contribution that would not be repeated.  Janice Billy provided information on the amount of funding the TDC normally provides to support the two games.
Capital Projects
Motion: on p. 28, tentatively approve the administration’s request to carry-over $125,000 for an ITD system development project for the Human Resources Division - approved 4-3.

Information Technology Department
Motion: on p. 34, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendation to remove one Info Tech Analyst I vacancy – approved.

Council Member Lee was asked to meet with the Council Auditor and Budget Officer to discuss the Auditor’s “Concern” on p. 34 regarding the negative cash position in the IT Operations subfund and to report at a future meeting.
Motion: on p. 41, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendation #2 to move $2 million for Enterprise Resource Management Software Solution from Authorized Capital Projects to IT System Development – approved.

Office of General Counsel
Motion: on p. 44, tentatively eliminate funding for Document Management/Archival Solution project at the request of General Counsel Cindy Laquidara - approved.

General Capital Projects
Motion: on p. 45, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendation to eliminate $1,551,100 loan payment for Municipal Stadium in the General Capital Projects subfund due to the loan having been paid off and allocate the funds to Special Council Contingency – approved.
Reserve Funds
Motion: on p. 46, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendation, at the request of the administration, to increase Emergency Reserve Fund interest revenue by $12,549 and transfer from fund balance by $320,549 to replenish the fund with unanticipated revenues from the Jones Lang LaSalle legal settlement – approved.
Council Member Crescimbeni requested the Auditor’s Office to provide him with a list of all City employees who have received a pay increase during FY09-10 to date.
Meeting recessed from 10:41 to 10:51 a.m.
NOTE: page references from this point forward refer to the Council Auditor’s handout entitled Meeting #2, August 12, 2010.
Finance Department
Motion: on p. 14, tentatively approve the Auditor’s recommendation that the Ordinance Code be amended to provide the funding for the mayoral transition process every four years be budgeted as a Non-Departmental expense – approved.
Housing and Community Development Department
Motion: on p. 21, tentatively approve the Auditor’s recommendation to show revenues of $139,600 to the General Fund from a transfer of grant funds to reimburse costs from the Community Development Subfund 1A1 – approved.
Central Operations Department 

Motion: on p. 5, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendations #1 and 2 – approved.
· #1: reduce office supplies line for printers and copiers by $1,500.

· #2: reduce printing and binding line by an additional $10,000.

Fleet Management Division
The committee discussed the feasibility of deferring purchase of any new vehicles in the upcoming fiscal year and the possible savings that might result from that deferral.  Sam Houston, Chief of the Fleet Management Division, discussed the division’s formula for determining when to replace fleet vehicles. The topic will be taken up in the afternoon session.

Meeting recessed from 11:20 a.m. to 1:10 p.m.

In Attendance: Council Members Daniel Davis (Chair), Warren Jones, Ronnie Fussell, Denise Lee, Kevin Hyde and Michael Corrigan

Excused: Council Members Denise Lee and Ray Holt
Guests: Council Members John Crescimbeni and Don Redman (arr. 1:14)

Kirk Sherman, Kim Taylor, Kyle Billy and Brian Parks – Council Auditor’s Office; Peggy Sidman – Chief Legislative Counsel; Kent Olson – Budget Officer; Sherry Hall – Mayor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research

NOTE: page references from this point forward continue to refer to the Council Auditor’s handout entitled Meeting #2, August 12, 2010.
Supervisor of Elections
Supervisor of Elections Jerry Holland explained that his department’s budget is highly variable from year to year depending on the number of elections occurring during the fiscal year.  FY09-10 was a 1-election year; FY10-11 is a 3-election year. 

The committee discussed the relative costs and benefits of holding early voting hours for four hours on both Saturday and Sunday versus 8 hours on Saturday only.  The committee also discussed the costs and benefits of providing return postage for absentee ballots.  Mr. Holland noted that Duval County was the only one of Florida’s 67 counties to pay the return postage on all ballots when the practice was discontinued last year based on a recommendation from the Florida Tax Watch study of City government finances.  The Supervisor’s Office does budget some funds to pay the postage for absentee ballots that are currently returned without any postage or with insufficient postage rather than refusing to accept the ballot and returning it unopened to the voter.  There was some discussion of reinstating the funding for this fall’s state elections only, but not for the City elections in the spring of 2011.  Supervisor Holland urged consistency so as not to confuse voters about what is and is not allowed; it would be best to pick one way or the other and stick with it permanently.
Motion: on p. 2, tentatively approve the Supervisor of Elections’ request #1 for additional funding of $23,400 for overtime expenditures for Early Voting on Sundays – approved.

Motion: on p. 2, tentatively approve the Supervisor of Elections’ request #2 for additional funding of $67,497 in postage for return of all absentee ballots – fails 1-4.

Motion: on p. 2, tentatively approve the Supervisor of Elections’ request #3 for additional funding of $176,900 and $39,907 for possible additional costs related to printing 2-page ballots and purchasing additional ballot bags for the fall 2010 elections, to be placed in a special contingency fund pending a decision on the final size of the ballot – approved.
In response to a question from the committee, Mr. Holland indicated that passage of Amendment 4 to the Florida Constitution requiring citizen referendum approval of all comprehensive plan changes could prove very expensive to local governments, depending on how the amendment is interpreted and how the required elections are held.  The cost could vary widely depending on whether elections could be conducted by mail, in conjunction with other regularly-scheduled elections, or would have to be conducted several times a year as stand-alone elections.

JEA
Kyle Billy of the Council Auditor’s Office gave an overview of the JEA operating and capital budgets.  He noted that the JEA’s annual contribution to the City is increasing by the minimum $2.5 million annual increment to a total of $101,687,510; it would be considerably less if based solely on electric and water sales.  JEA Managing Director/CEO Jim Dickinson explained that the 2.9% requested growth in the authority’s salary budget is primarily due to an allocation approved by the JEA board for succession planning – hiring additional personnel in key positions to prepare and be trained as successors to the large number of management and operations personnel who will be eligible to retire in the next five years.  Mr. Dickinson also mentioned that the JEA has gone to a self-insurance program for employee health care and is in the process of building up an adequate reserve fund.
Motion: on p. 47, tentatively approve the Auditor’s recommendation to remove and replace Schedule D – JEA Consolidate Capital Budget – to correct an error – approved.
Water and Sewer Expansion Authority
Motion: on p. 51, tentatively approve the Auditor’s recommendation to correct language and errors within the budget ordinance narrative for the WSEA – approved.
Jim Dickinson stated that the WSEA’s mission has changed over the years from a vehicle to assist with voluntary phase-out of septic tanks via a cost-sharing arrangement with homeowners to more of a vehicle for septic tank phase-outs in environmentally sensitive areas with other funding sources (Better Jacksonville Plan, the Mayor’s proposed $2 million in the proposed budget as part of the river preservation program, etc.).  He believes a new WSEA model and expectations are needed to reflect the agency’s evolving mission.

Fleet Management (continued from morning session)
Fleet Management Division Chief San Houston provided additional information on the fleet replacement policy, which is comprised of factors measuring the vehicle’s age, mileage, annual maintenance cost and surplus value.  The Budget Division estimated the cost savings from not purchasing any new vehicles in the upcoming fiscal year at $1.1 million (the cost of debt service for one year of borrowing from the Banking Fund for the listed vehicles), less an estimated $396,000 for additional maintenance on the vehicles kept in service beyond their normal replacement life, less approximately $140,000 to replace vehicles wrecked during the year..

Undersheriff Frank Mackesy discussed the Sheriff’s Department’s vehicle needs and safety implications of keeping vehicles in service that might be involved in high speed chases.  The JSO averages 30 wrecked vehicles per year resulting from high speed chases and other necessary police actions.  They of course try to minimize accidents and vehicle damage, but some losses are an unfortunate but unavoidable result of the nature of police work, so some allocation for replacement of wrecked vehicles is a necessity.
Motion (Hyde): tentatively put a hold on replacement of fleet vehicles for FY10-11 and place the estimated $1.1 million savings in Banking Fund debt service “below the line” to be considered later in the budget hearing process when more information is available – approved.
Undersheriff Mackesy and Mr. Houston promised to review the vehicle replacement list very carefully and to return with recommendations about which vehicles absolutely need to be replaced and which might safely be operated for an additional year.
Motion:  tentatively approve all the departmental and non-departmental budgets listed in the Meeting #1 and Meeting #2 documents, as amended by actions of the committee during today’s hearing – approved.
Meeting Adjourned:  2:38 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 

     8.16.10   Posted 9:00 a.m.
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